TOWN OF BASIN 

Council Meeting – Regular Minutes

Tuesday, May 8, 2012

Town Hall Council Chambers @ 7:00 PM 

A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council was held in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, May 8, 2012 at 7:00 PM.

Council Members present: Mayor Amy Kania, Heath Hopkin, Deb Rathbun, Lyle King and Dave Cooper.  Also present were Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman with TCT West, Town Engineer Sherman Allred, Bill Stoelk, Phil Juillard, Ronald Vanderpool, Brenda Vanderpool, Bo Miles, Steve Olson, Dondee Duncan, Haden Duncan, Cash Duncan, Steve Vanderploeg, Chief of Police Chris Kampbell, and Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman.

The Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM.

LIE’s Mr. Tri’s 4th Grade class led the Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Mayor noted the addition of Item N. regarding discussion of the New Police Car buying options and Item O. regarding Chamber Rental Fee disbursement will be added to the Agenda this evening. 

Dave Cooper made the motion and Deb Rathbun seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  1) Special Meeting, Bid Opening 3/19/12, Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 4/10/12, and the Council Workshop Minutes from 5/1/12;  2)  April Financial Report; 3)  Vouchers $201,882.32 + Payroll $50,860.55 Totaling $252,742.87;  4)  Municipal Court Report; 5)  Delinquent Accounts:  $140,810.88 (30 days-Current), $11,621.33 (60 days), and $16,987.84 (90 days).  The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.

Public Comments:  None

Bid Opening on the Street Sealing Project at 7:20 PM:  


1.)  Mountain Construction, Lovell, WY:  Total of $99,203.00, bid bond, certificate of residency

2.)  A-Z Asphalt LLC, Sheridan, WY:  $161,250.00, bid bond, certificate of residency

3.)  Seventy-one Construction, Casper, WY:  $126,571.00, bid bond, certificate of residency

4.)  Hard Drive Construction, Billings, MT:  $89,239.06, bid bond, but no certificate of residency

Mayor Kania asked Sherman Allred to review the bids and make a recommendation later in the meeting.

ORDINANCE 610:  Regarding Peddlers, Itinerant Vendors and Itinerant Merchants, 3rd Reading; Kent Richens made a few elimination suggestions for wording.  For-Profit entities should be separate from the non-profit.   Lyle King made a motion to amend the language to that suggested by Kent, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.  Discussion:  Deb is concerned that Schwan’s will now be required to get a peddlers license and that could be discouraging.  Heath Hopkin stated that the vendors will pay the fee, but the residents’ will see an increase.  Kent stated that anyone in the same class is treated the same.  Mayor Kania asked what kind of language, other than striking the line, can we use to clarify this paragraph.  Lyle King would like to amend the motion, there was no Second and the motion dies.  Lyle King withdrew his first motion and Dave Cooper withdrew his second.  Dave Cooper made the motion to table this ordinance and Mayor Kania would like to bring it back to the June 5th Workshop meeting.  

ORDINANCE 611:  Building Permits, 3rd Reading; Title 8 Correction, Lyle King made the motion to approve as submitted, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Dave Cooper would like to revisit another section regarding the $200.00 amount listed; Mayor Kania stated that the P&Z has been approached about this.  The vote unanimous and the motion carried.

ORDINANCE 612:  Garbage Rates, 2nd Reading; Deb Rathbun made a motion to approve as submitted, Lyle seconded.  Discussion: Dave asked for clarification that the $7.80 would be across the board to all rate classes.  The motion passed with a unanimous vote.  

ORDINANCE 614:  Rabies Vaccination for Dogs/Cats, 1st Reading; Heath a motion to approve as submitted, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.   Vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

ORDINANCE 615:  Water Rates, 1st Reading; this change will raise the service charge, by the tap size, by the $1.14 per EDU.  Mayor Kania added Item #4 for discussion based off of Lyle’s schooling he took in Worland, stating that there be a steady 1% increase annually.  This would maintain reserves and emergency funds, mainly to be self-sustaining. Dave Cooper made the motion to approve on 1st reading, Heath Hopkin seconded the motion.   Discussion:  Lyle King asked Mayor Kania to do some history research regarding the past annual rate increases.  Vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

ORDINANCE 616:  Mosquito Rates, 1st Reading; this changes the rate to raise it to $1.50 and added some annual increase %.  Lyle King made a motion to approve Ordinance 616 on 1st Reading, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried. Vote was unanimous. 

Employee Health Benefit Options Adoption starting July 2012:  The Council discussed the increase in premiums and the selections that need to be made including discussion on dental and vision.   Lyle King made the motion to leave the current selections as is but add the voluntary vision to make it available.  Heath Hopkin seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.  Dave Cooper clarified that the Town will take its half of the percentage increase.

WBC, Residential Relending Program Loan Agreement:  Dave made a motion to allow the Mayor to sign the agreement with the Wyoming Business Council and State Energy Office, Lyle King seconded the motion, and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.  

Engineering Agreement with Donnell & Allred:  Replacing the agreement from 1988, the only change is to raise the base monthly rate for 10 hours of consultation from $250.00 to $750.00.  Dave Cooper made the motion to approve the increase requested by Donnell & Allred and give the Mayor permission to sign the agreement, Heath Hopkin seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Lyle requested clarification regarding the termination; it is a 30 day by either party.  Vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

Tennis Court:  Steve Vanderploeg gave an update regarding the damage to the tennis court and stated the best solution as he sees it would be to make a sidewalk that slopes away and makes the water run away from the courts.  Mayor Kania stated that we had already discussed other options, but we want to make this an option also.  Steve received a quote for $6,000.00 to complete this work.  Heath Hopkin stated that M-I SWACO will be willing to donate the plastic to go around the court.  It is white plastic, but the other members are concerned about the esthetics of the plastic.  Dave and Lyle stated that we should try the plastic first.  The whole west side needs to be covered and Steve will get with Heath to discuss measurements.  

Recreational Equipment for Henderson Field, Grant Opportunity:  Mayor Kania would like to apply for a grant.  The SYKES Grant.  On top of regular equipment, we could add some functional fitness stations to try them out and see how the people like them.  Anyone who is interested in making recommendations should contact Mayor Kania.  Mayor Kania will go ahead unless there is an objection, there was no objection.  

Building Permits:  

1.) Phil Wempen-forwarded to P&Z, fixing roof and making a garage, move in a modular and make two rentals.  This is a commercial district.  Dave asked what kind of mobile home.  Phil stated that he was looking at a 16x80.  The council will be forwarding this over to the Planning Commission; the meeting will be on May 29th at 7:00 PM at the Town of Basin Office. 

2.)  Brent Godfrey-401 S. 7th –Storage Shed, 

3.) Carol Wilson-854 N. 6th –Chain link fence, 

4.) Fred Willert-309 Crescent Drive-Fence 

5.) Virginia Burns/Willie Frame-307 Crescent Drive-Fence.  **Note, the existing fence is on the neighbors’ property, and it needs to be moved when building the new fence.  

Lyle King made the motion to approve 2-5, Deb Rathbun seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.    Heath would like to revisit Phil Wempen’s request and would like to let him go ahead with his roof.  Heath made a motion to approve Phil Wempen’s request on only the roof part of the old café and forward the rest to P&Z, Dave Cooper seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Special Purpose Tax:  After the meeting last week in Deaver, Mayor Kania has attached a Resolution that would have to be passed.  The Mayors have agreed to meet again on June 7th and the list would have to be finalized.  

Police Car:  Chief of Police Chris Kampbell talked about options for the replacement police car.

Chamber Rental:  Mayor Kania suggested that we turn the date book and collection of fees so that it would be the responsibility of the chamber itself and the chamber would keep part of the rental fee.   Dave Cooper made the motion that the Chamber keeps $5.00 of the rental fees and then the Chamber do all the scheduling, Lyle seconded the motion.  Discussion:  motion carried.  

Sherman went over the bids from earlier in the meeting.  Hard Drives is the lowest and they are out of state but they are under the others by almost 10%, so they do qualify.  Heath Hopkin made the motion to award the bid to Hard Drive Construction out of Billings, MT in the amount of $89,239.06, Lyle King seconded the motion, and Lyle confirmed this was the same company that performed the work last year.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote. 

Steve Vanderploeg gave an update on the B Street asphalt repair.   Steve stated that it will be mid-May before this will be completed.  Steve will put down gravel for now.  

Roundtable:  Lyle asked about the pathway lighting, expected delivery is June 1.  Kent Richens wanted to give an update on Mecklam Acres, one owner hired an attorney, and present issues are abandoning the current line with the exception of the pole that has been built around by the current resident.  Kent is negotiating.  The resident is pursuing compensation, Kent suggested that we take down the present and pay all expenses to install a new one.

RW LINE UPDATE:  Last night Wheeler’s called Mayor Kania and they are ok with the proposed route.  That is the pathway and the next step would be to get a bid or quote for the cost of the project.  Mayor Kania would like Steve Vanderploeg to work with a contractor or two and then go back to the Triplett’s and let them know.  Some items that need to be discussed:  Not just a  2 inch line, but maybe look at upsizing it to a 6 inch at least to the end of B street, because in the future, the other lots may want service and the 2 inch line wouldn’t suffice other services.  So the town would like to see the cost difference and then compensate the cost diff.    

Phil Wempen asked if instead of a building permit, can he have a demo permit.  As a commercial establishment and with asbestos testing, but he doesn’t have time to wait until the 29th for the rest of it.  Building permit used for demolition and in the commercial district, it still has to go the P&Z.   P&Z will consider the removal of asbestos and ground settling with any permit.  Mayor Kania said she will request they assign a member to look into his situation and be in touch with him.

Heath Hopkin made the motion at 8:57 PM to adjourn the meeting and Deb Rathbun seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

                                                      


 ___________________________________________________
                                                        


Amy Kania, Mayor                 
___________________________________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
